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Preface

This is an account of cats in Australia. It is not a simple story, for our community has many 
different perspectives on cats, and there are aspects of the role of cats in Australian nature 
that remain poorly known or contested. As with people the world over, many Australians 
love cats: they admire their grace, intelligence, agility, haughty independence, companion-
ship and occasionally given affection. Mostly in the country, some also appreciate cats for 
their utility, as killers of perceived pests: rats, mice and snakes. As evidence of the regard 
held for cats by many in our nation, Australians now spend about $4 billion annually simply 
to feed and care for their pet cats (Animal Medicines Australia 2016). But other Australians 
hate cats or at least see no place for them in Australian nature and perceive them to be a 
problem that needs urgently to be resolved. The issue of our regard for and management of 
cats polarises our community, as it does in many other countries. The way we regard and 
manage cats is part of a set of much broader concerns about the extent to which we value 
individual animals relative to wildlife more generically; whether we accept that there are 
pests that may have no economic detriment, and how we characterise and manage them; 
and how we see and value nature and naturalness. These are complex issues, further clouded 
by a discordant policy and legal context for the management of cats in Australia.

Our own perspective here comes from many decades of studying wildlife in tropical, 
temperate and arid Australia. We care deeply for Australian nature, and have striven to 
help secure and manage it, such that we can leave to our descendants a world that is as 
healthy, diverse and beautiful as that we have experienced and loved. But almost every-
where we have worked, the animal communities we have studied are now insecure, dimin-
ished or declining, buffeted by an array of threats that are incrementally subverting 
Australian nature. Feral cats are one of those threats. In all regions and environments 
where we have worked – in the Simpson Desert, in the suburbs and bushland of Sydney, in 
the monsoon tropics of Arnhem Land, the north Kimberley and Cape York Peninsula, on 
remote islands – there are cats. Other than humans, it is likely that there is now no other 
animal species in Australia with such an extensive distribution.

We are zoologists; we have spent most of our lives trying to understand and care for 
animals. We have much respect for cats, and they merit such respect. They are remarkable 
animals, adapting as successfully to snow-covered alpine environments as to the harshest 
Australian deserts; moderating their life histories to beat to the erratic rhythm of drought 
and flood; and being expert and clever hunters that can switch their diet opportunistically 
to take whatever is available.

In this book, we have sought to describe, understand and contextualise this ecology. 
Particularly, we have sought to weigh up the impacts of cats in Australia, especially to 
native wildlife; and then to explore how such impacts can be managed. This book is not a 
polemic. We have sought to marshal all available evidence, and to acknowledge where this 
evidence is threadbare or contested. We have sought to present diverse opinions, and to 
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describe and evaluate the options for management and policy responses from ethical, eco-
nomic and environmental perspectives. But, while much in this book concerns the life and 
ecology of cats, our fundamental focus is in the conservation of Australian wildlife – of 
woylies, numbats, bilbies, ground parrots and partridge pigeons – and on seeking path-
ways to diminish those factors that are threatening it and reducing the likelihood of recov-
ery of its many threatened species.
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